
 

 

WSSA 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Wrapping up the big 5-OH 
WSSA celebrated 50th Anniversary in Denver 

 
By Phadrea Ponds 
WSSA President 
 
On behalf of the Western Social Science 
Association, I would like to thank all those 
of you who attended our 50th annual 
conference in Denver, CO, April 23-26, 
2008. The conference would not have been 
as successful without the support of our 
members and friends. 

It was my pleasure to serve as the 
conference coordinator and all-around cheerleader during the 
conference. Most of all, I was pleased to serve the conference 
attendees in every way that I could. I was most gratified by the 
positive remarks I received during and after the conference. My 
favorite comment was that the WSSA had a warm, family feel to it.  
That kind of family feeling is a bit harder to get and maintain at 
national conferences. Everything seemed to work out very well.  

This year there we had 271 panels comprising 687 papers and 
presentations, not counting roundtables. There were 23 
roundtables/panel discussion sessions.  There were 75 panels on 
Thursday, 99 panels on Friday, and 69 panels on Saturday. The 
presenters were well prepared and the sessions were well attended. 
Everyone felt that the sessions and workshops were relevant and the 
selected topics were interesting and thought-provoking.   
Overall, the conference was a success. However, the success of any 
conference is due to the many people who give their time. In the 
case of WSSA, Section Coordinators are invaluable. As general 
program chair, I was fortunate to work with this group outstanding 
and remarkable professionals and I to take this opportunity to thank 
each section coordinator for their very special effort and for putting 
up with so many of my nagging e-mails as we finalized the 
conference program. I want to especially thank all of the people who 
worked at the registration desk.  Kate Herke and her “crew” made 
certain that everyone at the conference received personal attention 
and that the conference ran smoothly each day. The WSSA 
Executive Council continues to work to improve the way WSSA 
serves its members. We receive many valuable comments 
suggesting changes you would like to see in our future. Our most 
important accomplishment for WSSA so far this year is that we have 
gained a significant number of new members.  We truly value all of 
our members and it is because of our members that we work so hard 
to make the conference better and more successful each year.   

Jack Hou is already working on the 51st Annual Conference. 
The hotel and conference accommodations are wonderful and are 
located in an area where there are many restaurants and plenty of 
local entertainment.  As President, I am already looking forward to 
seeing y’all again in Albuquerque next year.  

20th Biennial Conference of the 
Association for Canadian Studies 

in the United States (ACSUS) 
 

By Larry Gould 
WSSA Executive Director 

 

The Western Social Science Association has partnered 
with the ACSUS to promote Canadian Studies in the 
United States.  The next meeting of the ACSUS will be 
in San Diego, California, November 18-22, 2009.  
Douglas Nord, the 2009 Program Chair, has announced 
a deadline to submit papers of October 15, 2008.  
Submissions can be sent to www.ACSUS.ORG.   
 
The ACSUS biennial conference, established in 1971, is 
the leading international event focusing on Canada and 
its relationship with United States, North America and 
the world.  The event provides an important forum for 
academic, policy and government communities to 
interact within a prism of intersection perspectives. 
 
Conference Sections include:  Anthropology, Sociology 
and First Nations – Visual and Performing Arts – 
Business, Trade and Economics – Gender, Identity and 
Diversity – Geography, Resources, Environment, 
History – Border Issues and Migration – Foreign Policy 
and Defense – Literature in English – Literature in 
French – Politics and Government – The North – 
Quebec and the French Presence in North America – 
Education – Canada in Comparative Perspective – Life 
Science and Technology 
 
For further information please contact David Archibald, 
ACSUS Executive Director at info@acsus.org. 
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2008 Student Paper Competition 
 

Jack Hou 
WSSA President-elect 

 

The Student Paper Competition was amongst the most 
competitive this year.  We had a total of twenty eight 
papers submitted for the competition: 19 graduate students 
and 9 undergraduates.  All the papers were judged by a 
distinguished panel of three senior members from the 
WSSA through a blind review process.  Graduate and 
Undergraduate papers were judged separately, based on the 
following criteria: 
 

 Advancement of knowledge; 
 Appropriateness for a broad social science audience; 
 Quality and implementation of research design; 
 Definition and significance of topic; 
 Analysis of findings and discussion of their 

implications; 
 Clarity and cogency of writing. 

 
The scores from the three judges were then standardized 
and complied.  Based on these scores, the following papers 
were chosen as the best of the year: 
 

Best Graduate Paper: 
Michael G. Miller 
Cornell University 

“Bringing Campaigning Back In: Public Money, Candidate 
Time, and Electoral Outcomes in State Legislative 

Elections* 
 

Best Undergraduate Paper: 
Lara Palanjian,  

University of California-Berkeley 
“Party Control and Budget Estimates: A study of politics in 

the Federal Budget Process” 
 

Honorable Mention: 
John W. Ayers   

San Diego State University 
“Is Immigration a Racial Issue?  Anglos’ Attitudes on 

Immigration Policies in a Border County,” 
 
The two best paper winners received a check of $500 each, 
and all three young scholars received a certificate from the 
WSSA.  

 

 
2008-2009 OFFICERS 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
2008-2009 WSSA COUNCIL 

 
Jeff Corntassel, (2009) University of Victoria 

J. Gary Linn, (2009) Tennessee State University 
Lelia J. Pratt, (2009) University of Tennessee at Chattanooga 

Tom Isern, (2010) North Dakota State University 
Irasema Coronado, (2010) University of Texas at El Paso 

Victor L. Heller, (2010) University of Texas at San Antonio 
Christopher Brown (2011) New Mexico State University 

Barbara Wiens-Tuers (2011) Penn State Altoona 
Douglas Nord (2011) Western Washington University 

      
 

EX-OFFICIO  
 

Larry Gould, Executive Director 
Northern Arizona University 

 

N. Prabha Unnithan, Editor,  
Social Science Journal 
Colorado State University 

 

Rich Greene, Book Review Editor, 
 Social Science Journal 
Northern Illinois University 

 

Nina Burkardt, Association Archivist 
U.S. Geological Survey, Fort Collins CO 

 

Chris Hiryak, Webmaster 
Arizona State University 

 
 
 

WSSA NEWS 

THE WESTERN SOCIAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION (WSSA) is a 
professional education organization committed to multi-disciplinary 
and interdisciplinary scholarship, service, and collegiality. The 
Association’s mission is to foster professional study, to advance 
research, and to promote the teaching of the social sciences. 
Founded in 1958, as the Rocky Mountain Social Science Association, 
WSSA draws on scholars and others in some 30 disciplines, or 
“sections,” from across the United States, Canada, and Mexico; 
convenes an annual conference; conducts research competitions for 
faculty and students; and publishes The Social Science Journal, a 
juried, quarterly research journal, and WSSA News, the Association’s 
newsletter, two times a year.  WSSA annual membership dues are 
$40 (individual); $50 (includes spouse): $25 (retired). Fore more 
information contact Larry Gould, Executive Director, WSSA c/o Office 
of the Associate Vice President and Campus Executive Officer, Yuma 
Branch Campus - Northern Arizona University, Box 6236, Yuma, AZ 
85366-6236. Phone 928-317-6475; Fax 928-317-6419; E-mail: 
Larry.Gould@nau.edu 

Future Conference Site 
 

Reno, Nevada 
April 14-17, 2010 

Hilton 



 

 
 

51st ANNUAL WSSA CONFERENCE 
Albuquerque, New Mexico 

April 15-18, 2009 
Hyatt Regency (1 505 842 1234) 

CONFERENCE PRE-REGISTRATION 

Please make checks payable ($US) to WSSA 
Western Social Science Association  
Yuma Branch Campus - NAU 
P.O. 6236  
Northern Arizona University 
Yuma, AZ 85366-6236 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The Western Social Science Association invites proposals for papers to be presented at its 51st 
Annual Conference to be held in Albuquerque, New Mexico April 11 – 15, 2009.  Please submit 
paper proposals and abstracts to the most appropriate section coordinator(s) listed below by 
December 5, 2008. 
 
 

AFRICAN AMERICAN/AFRICAN STUDIES 
Theodore Ransaw 
45555 East Sahara, Unit #210 
Las Vegas, NV 89104 
702-440-6067 transaw@earthlink.net 
 

AMERICAN INDIAN STUDIES 
Thomas J. Hoffman (Chair) 
St. Mary's University 
Political Science Dept.,  
One Camino Santa Maria 
San Antonio, TX 78228,  
210-385-3466 DR_TomH@swbell.net 
And 
Elizabeth Keith  (co-chair) 
St. Mary's University 
117 Sandy Oaks St. 
San Antonio, TX 78233,  
210-264-7523 ekeith1@satx.rr.com 
 

AMERICAN STUDIES 
Daniel J. McInerney  
Utah State University 
0710 Old Main Hill 
Logan, UT 84322-0710   
435-797-1283  daniel.mcinerney@usu.edu 
 

ANTHROPOLOGY 
Arthur Mason  
Arizona State University 
School of Justice & Social Inquiry  
Tempe, Arizona 85287  
Arthur.Mason@asu.edu 
 

ARID LANDS STUDIES AND 
GEOGRAPHY 

Richard Greene 
Northern Illinois University 
Dekalb, IL 60115 
815-753-6851 rgreene@niu.edu 
 

ASIAN STUDIES 
Linda H. Chiang 
Azusa Pacific University 
701 E. Foothill Blvd. 
Azusa, CA 91724 
626-815-6000 x5132  lchiang@apu.edu 
And 

Walter Y. Kiang 
Dept of Children & Family Services 
9320 Telstar Ave. Suite 206 
El Monte, CA 91731 
626-569-6803 
KIANGW@dcfs.lacounty.gov 
 

ASSOCIATION FOR BORDERLAND 
STUDIES (ABS) 

James Scott 
Leibniz-Institute for Regional 
Development and Structural Planning 
jscott4636@aol.com 
 

CANADIAN STUDIES 
Rev. Thomas Murphy, S.J. (primary 
contact) 
Seattle University 
924 East Cherry St. 
Seattle, WA 98122 
206-296-5444 tmurphy@seattleu.edu 
And 
Tim Casey (secondary contact) 
Mesa State College 
1100 North Ave. 
Grand Junction, CO 81501 
970-248-1095 tcasey@mesastate.edu 
 

CHICANO STUDIES/LAND 
GRANTS 

Aileen Lucero (primary contact) 
Metropolitain State College of Denver 
PO Box 173362 
Denver, CO  80217-3362 
303-556-2173 luceroa@mscd.edu 
And 
Eric Romero (secondary contact) 
New Mexico Highlands university 
505-454-3009  ericromero@nmhu.edu 
And 
Louis M. Holscher (secondary contact) 
San Jose State University 
San Jose, CA 95192 
408-924-5837 
holscher1946@yahoo.com 
 

CHRONIC DISEASE AND 
DISABILITY (& RC-49, 

RESEARCH COMMITTEE ON 
MENTAL HEALTH AND ILLNESS 

OF THE INTERNATIONAL  
SOCIOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION) 

J. Gary Linn  
Tennessee State University 
1406 Beechwood Ave. 
Nashville, TN 37209, 
615-297-1354 Jlinn87844@aol.com 
And 
Debra R. Wilson (secondary contact) 
Middle Tennessee State University 
303 Luna Drive 
Nashville TN 37211-4120 
615-833-3504 
debrarosewilson@comcast.net 
And 
Stephen Brown Ph.D (secondary contact) 
The University of Hawaii at Manoa 
1776 University Ave UA-46 
Honolulu, HI 96815 
808-956-5715 rds@cds.hawaii.edu 
 

CRIMINAL JUSTICE AND 
CRIMINOLOGY 

Steven Patrick (primary contact) 
Boise State University 
1910 University Dr. 
Boise, ID 83725, 
208-426-3225  Spatric@boisestate.edu 
 
And 
 
Eileen Luna-Firebaugh  
University of Arizona 
Harvill  218 - P.O. Box 210076 
Tucson, AZ 85721-0076 
520-621-2262  eluna@u.arizona.edu 
 
ECONOMICS (ASSOCIATION FOR 

INSTITUTIONAL THOUGHT -
AFIT) 

Daniel Underwood  
Peninsula College 
1502 E. Lauridsen Blvd. 
Port Angeles, WA 98362 
360-4176252  danu@pcadmin.ctc.edu 
 



 

ECONOMICS (BUSINESS AND FINANCE) 
Kashi Nath Tiwari 
PO Box 4202 
California, CA 94704-0202  
k1k2k3@hotmail.com 
 

ECONOMICS (GENERAL) 
Scott Carson 
University of Texas, Permin Basin 
4901 East University 
Odessa, TX 79762 
432-552-2195  carson_s@utpb.edu 
 

ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY AND 
NATURAL RESOURCES 

MANAGEMENT 
Dwight C. Kiel   
University of Central Florida 
P.O. Box 161356 
Orlando, FL 32816-1346 
407-823-2608  kield@mail.ucf.edu 
 

HISTORY 
T. H. Baughman 
University of Central Oklahoma 
Edmund, OK 73034-2838 
405-974-5491  tbaughman@ucok.edu 
 

HUMAN COMMUNICATION 
Gayle Houser  (primary contact) 
Northern Arizona University 
Flagstaff, AZ 86011-5619 
928-523-2508  gayle.houser@nau.edu 
And 
Richard A. “Tony” Parker 
Northern Arizona University 
richard.parker@nau.edu 
 

LATIN AMERICAN STUDIES 
Ignacio Medina  (primary contact) 
ITESO Jesuit University, Guadalajara 
Mexico 
Pico de Orizaba 167 Colonias De la 
Normal 
Guadalajara, Jalisco Mexico 44270 
33-3496-4165  nacho@iteso.mx 
And 
Ramon Gomez (Secondary contact) 
Universidad de Guadalajara 
Ave. Maestros, 682 
Guadalajara, Jalisco Mexico 44260 
33-3819-3372  
rzamudio40@yahoo.com.mx 
And 
Jorge Abel Rosales Soldana (Secondary 
contact) 
Universidad de Guadalajara 
33-3819-3372  jorgabel@yahoo.com.mx 
 

MASS COMMUNICATION 
Gil Fowler, Ph.D.  
Arkansas State University 
PO Box 1930 
State University, AR 72467-1930 
870-972-3075   gfowler@astate.edu  
 
NEW ZEALAND AND AUSTRALIA 

STUDIES 
William C. Schaniel  
State University of West Georgia 
Carrollton, GA 30118-3020 
678-839-4780 wschanie@westga.edu 
 

PHILOSOPHY 
Paul Tang 
CSU, Long Beach 
1250 Bellflower Blvd. 
Long Beach, CA 90840  
562-985-4343 pcltang@csulb.edu 
And 
Archibald Laud-Hammond 
Texas A&M International University 
alhammond@tamiu.edu 
 

POLITICAL SCIENCE 
Theo Edwin Maloy 
West Texas A&M University 
Box 60807 
Canyon, Texas 79016  
806-651-2436  emaloy@mail.wtamu.edu 
 

PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION 
Vic Heller  (primary contact) 
The University of Texas at San Antonio 
UTSA San Antonio, TX 78249-0632 
210-458-7135  vheller@UTSA.edu  
And 
Nathan R. Heller  (secondary contact) 
Arizona State University 
Phoenix, AZ 85004-0687 
480-329-6304  Nathan.Heller@asu.edu 
 

PUBLIC FINANCE AND 
BUDGETING 

Zhirong (Jerry) Zhao (primary contact) 
University of Minnesota 
#246 Humphrey Center, 301 19th Ave. South 
Minneapolis, MN 55455 
612-625-7318 zrzhao@umn.edu 
And 
Justin Marlowe (primary contact)  
University of Kansas 
1541 Lilac Ln, #318 
Lawrence, KS 66044 
785-864-9058 jmarlowe@ku.edu 
And 

Michael Moody (secondary contact) 
1541 Lilac Ln.  #323 
Lawrence, KS 66045 
785-864-1889 mjmoody@ku.edu 
 
RURAL STUDIES 
Anthony Amato (primary contact) 
Southwest State University 
Marshall, MN 56258 
507-537-6117 
tamato@southwest.msus.edu  
And 
Suzzanne Kelley (secondary sontact) 
North Dakota State University 
3803 Willow Road 
West Fargo, ND 58078 
701-799-3064 zzannie@plainsfolk.com 

 
SLAVIC STUDIES 

Peter Mentzel 
Utah State University 
pmentzel@hass.usu.edu 
 

SOCIOLOGY 
Heather Albanesi  
University of Colorado-Colorado Springs 
PO Box 7150 1420 Austin Bluffs Parkway 
Colorado Springs, CO 80933 
719-262-4137  halbanes@uccs.edu  
 

URBAN STUDIES 
Thomas Sammons 
College of the Arts 
P.O. Box 43850 
Lafayette, LA 70504-3850 
337-482-5310   tcs3147@louisiana.edu  
 

WOMEN'S STUDIES 
Diane Calloway-Graham 
Utah State University 
Logan , Utah 84322-0730 
435-797-2389 diancall@hass.usu.edu

PLEASE NOTE:  Acceptable formats include papers, panels and roundtables.  The DEADLINE for all proposals and abstracts is December 
1, 2008. Please include the following in your proposal: (1) Title of Presentation, (2) full name, affiliation, address, telephone number, fax 
numbers, and e-mail addresses of each author, (3) Abstract not exceeding 200 words. Scholars willing to serve as moderators or discussants 
should indicate their interest by December 5 2008. All participants are required to pre-register for the conference by April 7, 2009.   
 
For  more information contact: Jack Hou, General Program Chair 
California State University,  Long Beach  Department of Economics  1250 Bellflower Blvd.Long Beach, CA 90840  Phone: 562-985-4710 
 Fax: 562-985-5804. Additional information is available at http://wssa.asu.e 



 

Western Social Science Association 
51st Annual WSSA Conference 

Albuquerque, New Mexico 
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Hyatt Regency 
 
  

Call for Presentations and Panels 
 
 

New Era in a New World: 
 Challenges facing  
the Social Sciences 

 
 
 

Papers or Panel Proposals Due to Section Coordinators by 
 

December 5, 2008 
For more information and a list of Section Coordinators 

 See the WSSA web site at: 
http:/wssa.asu.edu 

 
Or Contact: 

Jack Hou 
California State University, Long Beach 

Department of Economics 
1250 Bellflower Blvd. 

Long Beach, CA 90840 
Phone: 562-985-4710 

Fax: 562-985-5804 

E-mail: jackhou@csulb.edu 

 

 Please Share This Information with Your Colleagues 



 

Western Social Science Association 
 

ATTENTION UNDERGRADUATE AND 
GRADUATE STUDENTS 

 
 
 
 
 
 

You can win $500, a free one-year subscription to the Social Science Journal, free 
conference registration at the April 2009 WSSA conference in Albuquerque, New Mexico and 

the opportunity to present your paper at the WSSA 2009 Conference. 
 

HOW TO WIN 
 

Papers are judged based on a) advancement of knowledge, b) appropriateness for a broad social 
science audience, c) quality and implementation of research design, d) definition and significance of 
topic, e) analysis of findings and discussion of their implications and f) clarity and cogency of writing.   
Undergraduate and graduate papers are evaluated separately.   Authors of excellent papers that are 
not chosen for the award are eligible to receive a certificate of honorable mention. 

 
Paper Requirements 

 
• Papers cannot exceed 25 pages (which include bibliography, tables, figures,           

appendices and other supporting materials).    
o Abstracts and cover sheets do not count as part of the 25 page maximum. 
 

• Papers longer than the 25 page maximum will not be read (strictly enforced). 
o All pages must be double-spaced and in 12 pt Arial font. 
o Papers may not be theses or dissertations previously presented or published. 
o Authors may wish to consult the Social Science Journal’s style guide for formatting 

information. 
 
Papers must be received on or before January 15, 2009. Please clearly indicate (on the COVER page 
ONLY) undergraduate or graduate status, institutional affiliation, address, phone number and e-mail 
address.   

 
Send an e-mail copy (Word or rich text) to: 

 
Cynthia A. Klima  

Dept. of Foreign Languages and Literatures  
SUNY-College at Geneseo  

1 College Circle 
Geneseo, NY  14454 

TELE:  (585) 245-5247  E-mail:  Klima@geneseo.edu 
 

PLEASE POST 

CALL FOR STUDENT PAPERS 



 

Western Social Science Association 
Northern Arizona University 
Yuma Branch Campus  
2020 South Avenue 8E - P.O. 6236 
Yuma, AZ 85366-6236 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
New leader for NAU-Yuma selected 
Congratulations Larry Gould! 
 
FLAGSTAFF, Ariz.—A long-time academic leader with an award-
winning law enforcement background has been selected to lead 
Northern Arizona University’s branch campus in Yuma, NAU. Larry 
Gould, associate dean in NAU’s College of Social and Behavioral 
Sciences, will assume the position of associate vice president and 
campus executive officer for NAU-Yuma, effective May 19. “Larry has 
the ideal combination of experience, leadership qualities and 
academic background that makes him a good fit for this position,” 
President John Haeger said. “I am confident he will continue the 

momentum we have in the Yuma area.” Gould is a Baton Rouge, La., native who earned a doctorate in sociology 
with concentration in criminal justice from Louisiana State University, where he also taught. Prior to his academic 
career, Gould was an award-winning law enforcement officer in Louisiana. He joined NAU in 1991 in the 
Department of Criminal Justice, where he has taught and developed several course offerings. Gould’s experience 
with distance programs is extensive. He worked with NAU-Yuma as well as community colleges in the state to 
develop the bachelor of applied science program and to strengthen the bachelor of interdisciplinary studies. 
 
“From the very first class that I taught on the old IITV system to students in Yuma, through my experience as chair 
of the Faculty Senate and my many visits to the Yuma campus to the present, I have valued the contributions of 
the faculty and staff at NAU-Yuma in their efforts to enhance the lives of our students,” Gould said. “It is an honor 
to be able to play a larger role in that considerable effort.” Gould has served on numerous committees at the 
department, college, university and state level. He also served as consultant for the National Park Service and the 
Royal Canadian Mounted Police. He is replacing Krista Rodin, who announced her resignation as of the end of 
the semester to pursue teaching and other administrative opportunities as a tenured professor at NAU. NAU-
Yuma, with an enrollment of about 650 students, was established in 1988 on the campus of Arizona Western 
College. The Arizona Board of Regents designated NAU-Yuma a branch campus in October 2006. The 
designation allows NAU to build programming and resources at its Arizona Western College site. 
 


